January 2013 Board of Aldermen Meeting

January 16, 2013


Minutes of January Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on January 16, 2013 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present

Alderman Alan Carter – present


Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Christopher Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless
City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich

The January 2013 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
1st Item: 
Pledge of Allegiance

2nd Item:
Meeting called to order, roll call, approval of minutes
         Mayor Doug Wynn called the meeting to order. Alderman Schmidt                       made a motion to approve the agenda. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written December 5, 2012 regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The City Clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes, from the December 5, 2012 Board Meeting, with corrections. The motion was seconded by Alderman Jacobsen. The City Clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, January 16, 2013.

3rd Item:
Open Forum - none
4th Item
St. Charles County Roads Contract info update

The City Clerk reported and provided copies for the Board of the recent communication from Benny Hedden, County Engineer regarding our current account balance with the County for road maintenance and snow removal. The figures shown are the 2013 estimates based on snow plowing and general maintenance requirements. Additional figures shown are for the future contract crack sealing work we requested 

to be scheduled based on priority. Previously, City Engineer, Benny Hedden and myself drove Flint Hill streets prioritizing the crack seal repairs. These figures show that with no other repair work, we will owe the county $4063.65 for this year. This requires no action by the Board at this time.

Alderman Carter made a motion for the City Clerk to work toward a bid for snow removal service, as an option for Flint Hill if the City would discontinue the contracted snow removal with the County. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes.

5th Item:    
Engineering Report


The City Engineer, Tom Rothermich, City Clerk and City Attorney, Matt Fairless have  agreed upon the Braungardt property issue with the findings in Ordinance 237. This ordinance was copied and included in the Board Meeting packet. It states that the Flint Hill Country Estates storm sewers were accepted by the City in February 2005. The detention basin adjacent to the Braungardt property is specifically excluded and remains the responsibility of the Flint Hill Country Estates homeowners' association. Mr. Braungardt appreciates our research and confirmation and will forward this information to the new property owner. If necessary, future silt build-up may cause the detention area to be corrected/excavated; but that future responsibility would lie with the Flint Hill Country Estates Homeowner Association.

Engineer Tom Rothermich has met with Landmark Surveying and has also spoken with various members of the Rufkahr family regarding their proposed land rezoning/boundary adjustments. The City Clerk provided an update that she would be meeting with a family member after the Board Meeting, to accept the application. The issues of lot size, easement to existing lift station, etc. will be evaluated by the City Engineer during the review of the application.

A copy of the request for letter of support and cost sharing preliminary info was provided for the proposed Hwy P/Hwy 40-61 Interchange Project as had been received by the City Engineer. Upon receipt, all of the info was forwarded to the Board members via email. The Board discussed the detailed engineer plans and costs, and discussed the draft letter of support as provided by the City Clerk. The language of agreement to 'cost-sharing' was removed in the draft, and a copy will be forwarded to the Wentzville Public Works Department. The City Engineer added that a letter from St. Theodore's Parish would also be sent in support of the project.

Alderman Schmidt made a motion for the City Engineer and City Clerk, to follow thru with the process, and for the Board to send the letter of support; deleting the language of matching funds or cost sharing for the project. Alderman Jacobsen             

seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.

The City Clerk discussed the updating of the City Zoning map, with the City Engineer, as it was last updated in spring of 2010 by GAB, and has reflected some problems as well as is now outdated with recent zoning changed and the creation of the Downtown Special District (DSD.) An additional request is for the required census and geographical boundary survey which needs to be completed per federal requirements. These two additional tasks will need to be completed by the City Engineer.
6th Item:
Sewer Updates

The City has 161 users currently with outstanding accounts, totaling $3982.49.  
Our total outstanding accounts are the lowest since October 2009, when City Clerk Becky McCollum assumed the responsibility. Recent and near future shut-offs are clearing outstanding accounts. Other accounts in arrears are the Widaman property now in foreclosure, the Vitale account is no longer maintaining a payment agreement, and has been sent a letter to that effect.

City Clerk will be attending small claims court, as the certified letter/summons to Ray Ostmann was served and began the process of small claims court for January 31.

As of March, 2012, the City of Wentzville continues to charges Flint Hill a rate of $29.00 per user, an increase from the previous $25.00 rate. Our monthly payment is now $4669. instead of $4025.

Alderman Alan Carter and Alderman Dave Schmidt have completed their services and expertise to resolve the situation of the 'lowered' Allen Ridge manhole. They have given their free time and labor to the City and the City will reimburse for the required supplies.

During the recent Ofallon Sewer regular quarterly maintenance a few issues were found at lift stations needing repair. The major issue was at the Hwy P-Mexico Rd lift station. A pipe had burst, causing a pump malfunction. The back-up pump had activated, but repairs involved a pump truck and several man-hours of repair. This problem also resulted in higher electric bill (of $62.00, instead of the normal $10.00) from that location. Separately, a circuit board has now been installed for the southeastern Mexico Rd lift station and a replacement part for the fire station lift station. The total cost of this maintenance was $1720.00 as listed on our Wastewater Account bills. 
7th Item:
Communications from the Mayor 

Mayor Wynn thanked the City Clerk for her hard work in collection of the outstanding City wastewater accounts.

8th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen -none
9th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney 

City Attorney Matt Fairless, prepared to provide updates on three topics.                               First was the draft of the amended Wentzville Agreement, that has been received recently from Paul Rost, Wentzville Attorney. A copy of the draft was provided for each Board member, and the topic was designated for closed session by the City Attorney.

The second item for discussion was the ECM/Public Water District #2 fiscal statement/impact as submitted to the MO State Legislature. City Attorney explained

this bill would be an additional cost to users and that the City should protest in the form of a letter opposing the House Bill #75. The City Clerk will send that letter of protest.

The last item is in regards to the recent approval of an Ameren rate increase of 10.05%. The City of Flint Hill must respond due to our Ameren utility gross receipts tax of 5%. There is a possible 'opting-out' of this ordinance, as the City just approved an ordinance in Sept of 2011 regarding this last increase.
12th Item:         Clerk’s report

*  
   The next scheduled Board meeting would be on Monday, February 11, 

         2013. Wednesday, March 20 is also considered for advance scheduling. 

      *
   A copy of the judgement from the Kneemiller - 50335 Hwy P property court 
 
   case was provided for the Board members. Probation was given and suspension 
 
   of sentence was authorized if the defendent installs a roof on the structure in 
 
   compliance with all county and City codes, by March 20, 2013. That is 3 
 
   months from the date of the order, and the defendent, Mr. Kneemiller is ordered 
 
   to appear in court on February 28th to provide status of the roof construction.
      *
   A copy of the Flint Hill Post Office 'Plan' for continuing services was provided 

   for the Board. The City Clerk has submitted the questionaire and plans on 

   attending the meeting at the post office on February 5 at 4:00 p.m. to show 
 
   continued support of the Flint Hill Post Office remaining in Flint Hill. The 
 
   Board is encouraged to submit a completed copy of the questionaire. 
      *       Informational articles from the County Journal were provided regarding the 
 
   Hwy 40-61 Travel Safe Zone and the City of Wentzville hiring a City 



   Administrator.

      *       Current City Clerk projects include:

               1)  Completion of the lateral responsibility letter to applicable residents. A 
 
         tentative February 1st letter, with a request of a July 1st completion date, 

                     for residential lateral corrections.

               2)  W-2's are near completion and will be mailed to Mayor and 
 
  
        
        Aldermen.

               3)  City Financials will be published this month as required, and the complete 

         2012 City Financials will be submitted to the State auditor.

               4)  Upon receipt of the Rufkahr application and property legal descriptions, the 
 

                     Planning and Zoning Commission and Board of Aldermen Meetings with           

                     Public Hearings will be scheduled to move forward on their property        

                     rezoning and boundary adjustment.

       *
    The final Clerk Report item requires a Board motion for approval. One

                outstanding account at Enterprise Bank in the amount of $4450.39. This 
 
    account is designated as the Stormwater Account originating in 2005. Our City 
 
    Attorney has advised that we may assign this account to a higher interest 
 
    bearing CDAR account, as proposed, if approved by the Board. City records 
 
    would indicate that this fund would always be designated as the Stormwater 
  
    Account. A motion was made by Alderman Schmidt to transfer this Enterprise  

                Bank to a Pulaski CDAR at the rate of 0.25% apy for one year. Alderman              

                Jackson seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0  

                “abstain.”  Motion carried.
13th Item:
Approval of the Monthly Bills


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the total amount of $1826.00, per the General Fund Account Report as provided to the Board. This total also included December payroll in the amount of $2077.79  and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of -$2087.52. Alderman Carter seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried.
14th Item:        
Closed Session 


The City Attorney reviewed with those present that the matters discussed in closed session were confidential and not to be disclosed outside of the closed session.


The meeting was held in closed session to consult with counsel regarding privileged communications under § 610.021(1) RSMo.


Roll call at 7:00 p.m.- Mayor and all Board members present


Alderman Jackson made a motion to open the closed session. The motion was seconded by Alderman Carter. Motion carried. The City Clerk reports the vote as 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. 


Alderman Jackson made a motion to return to open session from closed session. The motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. Motion carried. The City Clerk reports the vote as 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. 


Roll call at 8:10 p.m.- Mayor and all Board members present.
              . 




14th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to adjourn at 8:15 p.m. Alderman Carter seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk
